The Legalization of Marijuana in The Bahamas: A Bibliography

Christine E. Swann https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5961-8153
Shananda M. Hinsey https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4122-9218
University Libraries
University of The Bahamas https://

https://doi.org/10.15362/ijbs.v26i0.363

Abstract

This bibliography provides a list of Bahamian and international government reports and a selection of newspaper articles regarding the legalization of marijuana (cannabis) in The Bahamas. The sources include viewpoints of medical professionals, government officials, religious groups, and the public. Research was undertaken on this topical subject to produce a list of relevant, useful resources to inform the debate.

Introduction

The legalization of marijuana is a very timely and provocative topic in The Bahamas today. While designated as an unlawful substance and dangerous drug in the Bahamas in 1939 (Fraser, 1974, p. 365), the use of marijuana has persevered in Caribbean countries and globally. In 2014, CARICOM Heads of Government established the CARICOM Regional Commission on Marijuana to explore the possible reform of legislation in CARICOM countries. The Bahamas, as a member of the CARICOM community, agreed to explore the legal, social, medicinal religious issues and associated marijuana by establishing its own Bahamas National Commission on Marijuana in 2018.

There are many viewpoints on the issue. The Rastafarians want it legalized for use in their worship services. The Bahamas Christian Council would agree to the use of marijuana for medicinal purposes only. While the Bahamian Government views marijuana legalization as a social justice issue: wanting to decriminalize possession of small amounts of marijuana and expunge criminal records of

people convicted of possession. In addition, entrepreneurs focus on the economic and financial benefits that would accrue from legalization and the development of a niche tourism market (Rolle, 2020). The Bahamian public however, would prefer to proceed with caution with the proposed legislation. The fear is that legalizing marijuana for medicinal purposes would be abused and might result in an increase of criminal activity. As a result, the Bahamian National Commission will conduct a poll to gauge public opinion before making a formal recommendation to Government.

The list of entries is not comprehensive, but aims to provide relevant resources with links to articles, reports and legislation. Readers are referred to the bibliography on substance and drug abuse published in this journal for background (Pinder-Darling & Ballance, 2017).

Government reports

Alexander, D. (2019). Cannabis, related products and control mechanisms: A technical guide. Drug Control Secretariat Ministry of Education, Grenada. https://www.gov.gd/sites/moe/files/A%20Technical%20Guide%2C%20C annabis%2C%202019.pdf

Bahamas Ministry of Health. (2018). *Bahamas National Household Drug Prevalence Survey*. http://www.cicad.oas.org/oid/pubs/BahamasNationalHouseholdDrugPrevalenceSurvey%20Report-2018.pdf

Bahamas National Commission on Marijuana. (2020). *Preliminary report*. https://opm.gov.bs/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/FINAL-REPORT-24-JANUARY-2020-1.pdf

CARICOM Regional Commission on Marijuana. (2018, June). Waiting to exhale: Safeguarding our future through responsible socio-legal policy on marijuana. Caribbean Community Secretariat. https://caricom.org/wpcontent/uploads/MARIJUANA-REPORT-FINAL-3-AUG-18-doc.pdf

Caulkins, J. P., Kilmer, B., & Kleiman, M. A. R. (2016). *Marijuana legalization: What everyone needs to know*. (2nd ed.). Oxford University Press.

Dangerous Drugs (Amendment) Act (2011) Bahamas (No. 39). http://laws.bahamas.gov.bs/cms/images/LEGISL ATION/AMENDING/2011/2011-0039/DangerousDrugsAmendmentAct2011.pdf

Dangerous Drugs Act (2000) Bahamas (Ch. 228). http://laws.bahamas.gov.bs/cms/images/LEGISLATION/PRINCIPAL/2000/2000-0043/DangerousDrugsAct_1.pdf

U.S. Department of State. (2019). 2019 Report on international religious freedom: The Bahamas. https://www.state.gov/reports/2019-report-on-international-religious-freedom/the-bahamas/

Newspaper articles and websites Religious Freedom

Brown, S. (2018, July 12). Rastafarians want to meet gov't on weed legislation [Video]. *Eyewitness News*.

https://ewnews.com/rastafarians-want-to-meet-govt-on-weed-legislation

Rolle, R. (2020, January 6). Give Rastafarians open access to cannabis. *The Tribune*. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2020/jan/07/give-rastafarians-open-access-cannabis/

Medical Use

Bowleg, E. (2020, March 11). 'Medicinal cannabis only' says churches. *The Tribune*. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2020/mar/12/medicinal-cannabis-only-says-churches/

Brown, O. (2018, August 28). Bishop Hall says medical marijuana could generate "far more" than \$5 million. *Bahamas Chronicle*. https://bahamaschronicle.com/bishop-hall-says-medical-marijuana-could-generate-far-more-than-5-million/?utm_source=dlvr.it&utm_medium=facebook

Former Chamber chairman supports weed legalisation. (2018, August 1). *Eyewitness News*. https://ewnews.com/former-chamber-chairman-supports-weed-legalisation

Jones, R. (2018, August 28). Bishop Hall: Medical marijuana could generate 'far more' than \$5 million. *The Nassau Guardian*. https://thenassauguardian.com/2018/08/28/bishop-hall-medical-marijuana-could-generate-far-more-than-5-million/

Smith, S. (2019, December 23). Marijuana commission greenlights recreational and medicinal usage. *Eyewitness News*. https://ewnews.com/marijuana-commission-greenlights-recreational-and-medicinal-usage

Turnquest, A. (2018, July 5). Just what the doctor ordered: Poll gives support for medical marijuana. *The Tribune*. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2018/jul/05/just-what-doctor-ordered-poll-gives-support-medica/

Ward, J. (2020, March 12). Christian Council backs medicinal marijuana. The Nassau Guardian.

https://thenassauguardian.com/christian-councilbacks-medicinal-marijuana

Social Justice Issues

Dean, B. (2019, April 10). Time to separate from America on marijuana policy. The Nassau Guardian.

https://thenassauguardian.com/2019/04/10/timeto-separate-from-america-on-marijuana-policy/

Former chamber chairman supports weed legalization. (2018, August 1). Eyewitness News. https://ewnews.com/former-chamber-chairmansupports-weed-legalisation

Smith, S. (2019, November 25). PM: Marijuana, a matter of social justice. Eyewitness News. https://ewnews.com/pm-marijuana-a-matter-ofsocial-justice

Smith, S. (2020, February 6). Marijuana commission says revisit recreational usage after years of decriminalization. Eyewitness News. https://ewnews.com/marijuana-commissionsays-revisit-recreational-usage-after-years-ofdecriminalization

Ward, J. (2019, December 23). One ounce of legal marijuana proposed. The Nassau Guardian. https://thenassauguardian.com/oneounce-of-legal-marijuana-proposed/

Ward, J. (2020, January 6). Prison chief supports expunging records of those convicted of small amounts of marijuana. The Nassau Guardian. https://thenassauguardian.com/prison-chiefsupports-expunging-records-of-those-convictedof-small-amounts-of-marijuana/

Economic Benefits

Lowe, B. (2020, August 21). Op-Ed: Legalizing marijuana in The Bahamas. EyewitnessNews. https://ewnews.com/op-ed-legalizing-marijuanain-the-bahamas

McKenzie, N. (2019, December 24). Set cannabis tax below 10 percent, says Commission. Eyewitness News. https://ewnews.com/set-cannabis-tax-below-10percent-says-commission

Rolle, R. (2019, December 23). Marijuana will boost economy: Commission report says drug has huge business potential. The Tribune. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2019/dec/24/ marijuanas-major-economic-benefitscommission-repo/

Strachan, M. (2020, January 20). Insight: Setting ground rules for a marijuana industry. The Tribune. http://www.tribune242.com/news/ 2020/jan/20/insight-setting-ground-rulesmarijuana-industry/

General News Reports (chronological)

Turnquest, A. (2014, April 29). Legalising marijuana in The Bahamas should not be up for discussion. The Tribune. http://www.tribune242. com/news/2014/apr/29/legalising-marijuanabahamas-should-not-be-discuss/

Sealy, T. (2018, March 9). Marijuana proponents rally for legalization. Eyewitness News. https://ewnews.com/marijuanaproponents-rally-for-legalization

Sands, A. (2018, July 4). CARICOM report on marijuana to be released next week. Eyewitness News. https://ewnews.com/caricom-report-onmarijuana-to-be-released-next-week

Smith, S. (2018, July 9). CARICOM report says legalize marijuana use. The Nassau Guardian. https://thenassauguardian.com/2018/07/09/caric om-report-says-legalize-marijuana-use/

Dean, B. (2018, September 5). Beginning the process of marijuana legalization in the Bahamas. The Nassau Guardian. https://thenassauguardian.com/2018/09/05/natio nal-review-beginning-the-process-of-marijuanalegalization-in-the-bahamas/

Noel-Ferguson, G. (2018, September 24). Weed advocate lobbies for UB participation in legalization research. *Eyewitness News*. https://ewnews.com/weed-advocate-lobbies-for-ub-participation-in-legalisation-research

Jones, R. (2018, December 5). Government to move with deliberate haste on marijuana issue. *Eyewitness News*.

https://ewnews.com/2018/12/05/government-to-move-with-deliberate-haste-on-marijuana-issue

Turnquest, A. (2019, June 9). Minnis: Make up your own minds on marijuana issue. *The Tribune*. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2018/jul/09/minnis-make-your-own-minds-marijuana-issue/

McKenzie, T. (2019, July 4). Bishop on legalizing weed: We must think this through before launching. *Eyewitness News*. https://ewnews.com/bishop-on-legalizing-weed-we-must-think-this-through-before-launching

Cartwright-Carroll, T. (2020, January 22). How do we legalize weed in the Bahamas? *The Nassau Guardian*. https://thenassauguardian.com/how-do-we-legalize-weed-in-the-bahamas/

McDonald, C. (2020, February 3). Next up for cannabis reform in the Caribbean: The Bahamas. *CannabisWire*.

https://cannabiswire.com/2020/02/03/next-up-for-cannabis-reform-in-the-caribbean-the-bahamas/

Office of the Prime Minister (Bahamas). (2020, February 5). Marijuana Commission report tabled in House of Assembly. *Bahamas Information Services*. https://tinyurl.com/bncm2020report

Scott, R. (2020, February 6). Commission split on legalizing weed. *The Nassau Guardian*. https://thenassauguardian.com/commission-split-on-legalizing-weed/

McDonald, C. (2020, February 19). Bahamas cannabis legalization plan may depend, in part, on a survey. *CannabisWire*. https://cannabiswire.com/2020/02/19/bahamas-cannabis-legalization-plan-may-depend-in-part-on-a-survey/

Rolle, R. (2020, February 27). Keep it illegal: Christian Council key official rejects opening door to legal cannabis. *The Tribune*. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2020/feb/27/keep-it-illegal-christian-council-key-official-rej/

Smith, S. (2020, April 28). Marijuana commission on hold, PM says focus is COVID-19. *Eyewitness News*. https://ewnews.com/marijuana-commission-on-hold-pm-says-focus-is-covid-19

Rolle, L. (2020, July 6). Cannabis reform: Get on with it. *The Tribune*. http://www.tribune242.com/news/2020/jul/07/cannabis-reform-get-it/

References

Fraser, H. (1974). The law and cannabis in the West Indies. *Social and Economic Studies*, 23(3), 361-385. http://www.jstor.org/stable/27861515

Rolle, S. (2020). Marijuana agro-tourism habitat. In S. Rolle, J. Minnis, & I. Bethell-Bennett (Eds.). *Tourism development, governance and sustainability in The Bahamas* (Ch. 13). Routledge.

Pinder-Darling, A. P., & Ballance, V. C. F. (2017). Substance and drug abuse in The Bahamas and the Caribbean, 1970-2017: A bibliography. *International Journal of Bahamian Studies*, 23, 67-77. https://doi.org/10.15362/ijbs.v23i0.284